

PZC 11/18/08



Page 856

The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, November 18, 2008.  Present were Duane Starr, Chairman, Henry Frey, Vice-Chairman, Douglas Thompson, Edward Whalen, Linda Keith and Alternates Elaine Primeau, David Freese, and Marianne Clark.  Mrs. Primeau and Mr. Freese sat for the meeting.  Absent were Carol Griffin and David Cappello.  Also present was Steven Kushner, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Mr. Starr called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mrs. Primeau motioned for approval of the October 28, 2008 minutes, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Thompson, received approval from Mrs. Primeau and Messrs. Starr, Frey, and Thompson.  Ms. Keith and Messrs. Whalen and Freese abstained as they had not been present at the October 28 meeting but noted that they have read the minutes and are familiar with the contents of the agenda.     
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4375 -
Ensign-Bickford Realty Corporation, owner, The Metro Realty Group, Ltd.,  applicant, request for 2-lot Resubdivision, 16.91 acres, 55 Security Drive, Parcel 3900055, in an IP Zone.  

App. #4376 -
Ensign-Bickford Realty Corporation, owner, The Metro Realty Group, Ltd., applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.G.3.b. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a Planned Elderly Residential Development, 55 Security Drive, Parcel 3900055, in an IP Zone.  

Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing:

App. #4377 -
Ensign-Bickford Realty Corporation, owner, The Metro Realty Group, Ltd., applicant, request for Site Plan Approval to permit 12,000-square-foot industrial building and 100-unit Planned Elderly Residential Development, 55 Security Drive, Parcel 3900055, in an IP Zone
Present to represent these applications were Robert M. Meyers, The Law Offices of Robert M. Meyers; Geoff Sager and Peter Dunn, The Metro Realty Group; David Whitney, PE, Consulting Engineers, LLC; and Mark Vertucci, PE, Fuss & O’Neill.

The public hearing was continued from the October 28 meeting.

Attorney Meyers referenced a list of proposed approval conditions and suggested revisions to Items #6 (stop signs), #7 (fee in lieu), #9 (construction documents), and #11 (maintenance of a detention basin located on Pro Line Printing property).     
Mr. Starr suggested an additional condition relating to a construction entrance on Darling Drive.  All construction traffic should utilize Darling Drive to Route 44.
Mr. Meyers noted his agreement with Mr. Starr’s suggestion.

Mr. Kushner noted his agreement with the applicant’s suggestions/modifications to the recommended approval conditions.  A traffic control plan for the project needs to be prepared and approved by the Traffic Authority.  The traffic study projects only modest increases to the existing traffic at this location.  The Police Chief, acting as the Traffic Authority, has questioned whether this project may contribute more traffic, both vehicular and pedestrian, at the intersection of Security Drive and Darling Drive and reduce the functionality of this area to a point where a traffic signal should be investigated.  Mr. Kushner noted that the applicant had a traffic study prepared.  This study indicated that the existing conditions combined with the anticipated increases in traffic, which are projected to be modest, would not change the conditions enough to warrant a traffic signal.  Mr. Kushner added that the State Traffic Commission would have to approve a traffic signal in this area.  The applicant is agreeable to a condition of approval indicating that traffic in this area would have to be addressed to the satisfaction of the Traffic Authority.       

There being no further input, the public hearing for Apps. #4375 and #4376 was closed.

App. #4382 -
James Putnam and Elizabeth Enloe, owners, James Putnam, applicant, request for 2-lot Subdivision, 3.576 acres, 17 Berta Lane, Parcel 1270017 in R30 and R40  Zones.  

App. #4383 -
James Putnam and Elizabeth Enloe, owners, James Putnam, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.p. of Avon Zoning Regulations to create 1 rear lot, 17 Berta Lane, Parcel 1270017, in an R40 Zone.  
The public hearing was continued from October 28.
Present to represent these applications were David Whitney, PE, Consulting Engineers, and James Putnam, owner.

Mr. Putnam noted that several designs have been prepared to provide a right-of-way connection between Berta Lane and Sylvan Street.  Mr. Putnam noted that he considered the preservation of the property value for 96 Sylvan Street as well as the size of the right-of-way.  He suggested that the right-of-way be 10 feet in width so as not to encourage cut-through traffic.  Mr. Putnam noted that the Fire Chief visited the site and requested a 12-foot right-of-way with a chained gate.  The plans have been changed to show a 12-foot-wide paved area.  Mr. Putnam noted that he contacted the Police Chief who indicated that he is not opposed to the right-of-way but noted it would not be used much if it is chained.  Mr. Putnam noted that he also contacted the Director of Public Works who indicated that his concern involves plowing and the right-of-way would need to have a snow shelf area.  Mr. Putnam commented that he also showed the plan to the Town Engineering Department and they indicated that they would agree to whatever is agreed to by the Police, the Fire Marshal, and Public Works.  Mr. Putnam added that he doesn’t have any written comments from these departments.  Mr. Putnam requested a continuance to the next meeting to work out the details for the right-of-way.   
Mr. Starr noted that he, as one member of the Commission, would agree to a right-of-way that is an easement granted to the Town.  The right-of-way area must be 20 feet wide with a 
12-foot paved area.  The area must be gated and maintained by Mr. Putnam forever (i.e., snow plowing).  Mr. Starr noted that a bond may be required to ensure the maintenance.   Mr. Starr explained that there is another private access/emergency road in that area that is maintained by the owner rather than the Town.  Mr. Starr noted that there would probably be more physical requirements for this access if the Town were to maintain it.  Mr. Starr explained to Mr. Putnam that this situation may work better for him if he assumes responsibility for maintaining this connection.  Mr. Starr added that the Town Engineer wants assurances that improvements will be made to the end of Berta Lane to address the snow shelf area if this connection occurs.  
Mr. Kushner commented that there have been many emails back and forth from the Town to  
Mr. Putnam and, in turn, some misunderstandings may have occurred.  Mr. Kushner addressed what he believes to be the concerns of the Police Department and the Public Works Department.   These applications have been discussed at the last four staff meetings and not all departments have been present at every meeting but input has been received from every department.  

Mr. Kushner noted that he received information today from both the Police Chief (verbally) and the Director of Public Works (in writing).  Mr. Kushner noted that Mr. Putnam was copied on an email that he received today.  Mr. Kushner noted that Mr. Putnam was also copied on an email he received a week ago from the Director of Public Works.  Mr. Kushner noted that he agrees with Mr. Starr’s earlier comments on how to make this situation work.  
Mr. Kushner noted that the original goal was to connect the two streets with a public road which cannot happen now because of the way the deed was written when Mr. Putnam took title to the property.  An emergency access is permitted but it cannot be used for public travel.   The Police Department has indicated that if the connection looks like a driveway with a gate(s) it would not provide any advantage to them when responding to either routine or emergency calls.  An officer is not likely to get out of the car and use a key to open a gate(s).  Mr. Kushner commented that the Director of Public Works has indicated that the only way this connection would be reasonable to maintain and plow, if it is going to be a 12-foot wide driveway, would be if it had an automated gate.  Mr. Kushner commented that the Director of Public Works indicated that his first choice was outlined in a memo with a sketch that showed the connection of both cul-de-sacs, which cannot happen.  
Mr. Starr commented that if the cul-de-sacs were connected the recently created lot at 96 Sylvan Street would no longer be a legal-sized lot.  Mr. Kushner concurred.
Mr. Kushner commented that a compromise could be to construct an access that looks like a public street that would not be owned by the Town but rather be subject to an easement in favor of the Town.  The access could still be gated in some way and if it were subject to an easement, the land area under the road would not be owned by the Town and therefore would not diminish the 30,000-square-foot lot area that is needed to support Mr. Putnam’s lot.  
Mr. Starr commented that the connection that Mr. Putnam is proposing is narrower and more curved that what would normally be proposed.  Mr. Kushner concurred.

Mr. Kushner summarized by noting that the more the connection looks like a public road with easier access the more likely it would be that police and emergency vehicles would use it on a routine basis.  The more it looks like a private driveway with a gate the less the likelihood it will be used.  Mr. Kushner commented that the Police Chief has not indicated that he absolutely needs this connection to look like a public road but if it is built as proposed with gates it most likely won’t be used.  The preferred alternative for the Public Works Department would be for Mr. Putnam to assume maintenance responsibilities and post a bond with the Town but also convey an easement to the Town so the Town would have rights to perform maintenance of any kind if necessary.  Mr. Kushner commented that much time has been spent discussing this issue and he has received significant input from various Town departments.  Mr. Putnam has also received input from private meetings he has had with various department heads.  
Mr. Starr commented that it was suggested by Mr. Thompson at the last meeting that the Town could allow an easement for the rear lot (as opposed to requiring fee simple access) in exchange for an emergency connection.  Mr. Starr noted his agreement with this suggestion and encouraged input from the rest of the Commission.  Mr. Starr noted that the Town gains with the proposed connection, as it would have emergency access in the event of a blockage on either Berta Lane or Sylvan Street. Mr. Starr added that it is unlikely that the Town would ever use this connection.   

The Commission agreed that it is important to establish the connection for public safety even if it wouldn’t be used that much.  Ms. Keith commented that the roads should have been connected in the first place but this is the next best option.  Mr. Frey commented that it doesn’t matter if the police don’t use the connection now, as things could change in the future.  Mrs. Primeau commented that she feels this connection is important to establish now, as the Town’s circulation patterns should be more accessible.  Mr. Starr clarified that the connection would be a 20-foot right-of-way with a 12-foot paved area and gated on both ends.  
Mr. Putnam commented that since he will be maintaining the connection he would like the right to use it.  He noted that the connection has been designed to look like a driveway and not like a right-of-way for people to use.  Mr. Putnam noted that he proposes one gate at the entrance near his driveway but doesn’t see the need for a gate on the other end.  

Mr. Starr noted that it doesn’t matter to him whether there is one gate or two.  The Commission agreed that the connection is a good idea and the number of gates is not an issue.  
Mr. Kushner explained that there is a long history to the subject parcel and the original owner of this property proposed an application in the early 1980’s which proposed a public road connection that was approved by the Commission.  The neighbors, in turn, filed a lawsuit against the Town, as they were against the road connection.  
Mr. Kushner noted that the Director of Public Works has requested that the design of the intersection of the driveway with the two cul-de-sacs be done in a way that allows for snow removal.  The Public Works has requested that the applicant take a look at the existing driveway cuts on Berta Lane.  Mr. Kushner suggested that a more specific plan could be prepared for the next meeting.  
Mr. Starr noted that the driveway for 96 Sylvan Street should be planned so that it exits at the same location as the easement right-of-way, for snow removal purposes.  Mr. Putnam agreed.    
In response to Mr. Putnam’s question, Mr. Starr explained that the establishment of a right-of-way connection does not negate the requirement of a fee in lieu payment (open space require-ment); the applicant is still required to submit a fee in lieu payment as a requirement of a subdivision approval.   
There being no further input at this time, the public hearing was continued to the next meeting.

Mr. Whalen motioned to continue the public hearing for Apps. #4382 and #4383 to the December 16 meeting.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Freese, received unanimous approval.

App. #4388 -
Estate of Gina Nascimbeni, owner, Peter Lee, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.B.3.e.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a math and reading learning center, 29 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500029, in an NB Zone. 

Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing:

App. #4389 -
Estate of Gina Nascimbeni, owner, Peter Lee, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for a math and reading learning center, 29 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500029, in an NB Zone.  

Present to represent these applications was David Whitney, PE, Consulting Engineers, LLC.
Mr. Whitney noted that the existing house is located in the NB zone and is currently vacant; the house was built in 1931.  The applicant wishes to operate a Kumon math and reading learning center at the subject site.  An addition to the rear of the building is proposed for handicapped access and requires approval from the Zoning Board of Appeals.  The Site Plan shows the parking, the landscaping, and utilities.   
In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Whitney stated that the existing driveway is located within the easement area for the property to the north (owned by Apple Healthcare).

Mr. Starr noted that he has no problem with the proposed use.  Mr. Whitney commented that he feels it is a good fit for the area.  
There being no further input, the public hearing was continued due to a pending application with the ZBA.  

Mr. Frey motioned to continue the public hearing for App. #4388 to the December 16 meeting.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Whalen, received unanimous approval.  

Mr. Frey motioned to table App. #4389 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by 
Mr. Whalen, received unanimous approval.  

App. #4390 -
Connecticut Online Computer Center, Inc. and Avon Water Company, owners, Youghiogheny Communications, NE, LLC applicant, request for Special Exception under Section III. F of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit installation of wireless telecommunication antennas (pocket smart wireless) and related equipment on existing water tank, 105 Darling Drive, Parcel 2030105, in an IP Zone.

Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing:

App. #4391 -
Connecticut Online Computer Center, Inc. and Avon Water Company, owners, Youghiogheny Communications, NE, LLC, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval to install wireless telecommunications facility (pocket smart wireless) on existing water tank, 105 Darling Drive, Parcel 2030105, in an IP Zone.

Present to represent these applications was Kim Pocock, real estate division, Force 3 Communications.

Mr. Pocock commented that over 250 new sites in Connecticut are being installed by Youghiogheny Communications; the proposed antennas for wireless cell phone service will be placed on the existing water tank located at 105 Darling Drive.  A small equipment cabinet and three antennas are proposed.  
In response to Mr. Starr’s questions, Mr. Kushner commented that the Staff has no issues with this proposal but added that electro-magnetic radiation reports will be required, in accordance with the Regulations.  Mr. Kushner added that a report could be requested before the installation in order to predict any problems but the chances are small.  After installation, a report should be prepared to verify that the standards have been met.         
Mr. Pocock noted that the CT Siting Council has asked for an emissions report which is an engineer’s calculations based on antenna heights.  This information relative to FCC standards will also be provided.  In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Pocock explained that the emissions report will indicate cumulative emissions on the tower.  Mr. Pocock noted that he would provide any reports requested by the Town.
There being no further input, the public hearing for App. #4390 was closed.
App. #4392 -
Forty Four Associates Ltd, owner, Russell Speeders Car Wash, applicant request for Special Exception under Section VII.A.2.b.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a reduction in overall landscape requirements, 265 West Main Street, Parcel 4540265, in a CR Zone.

Present to represent this application was Michael Shullman, applicant.
Mr. Starr commented to Mr. Shullman that he made a very nice improvement to the property.  

Mr. Shullman conveyed his gratitude.

Mr. Shullman noted that the subject request is to permit a reduction in landscape requirements by 860 square feet, or 1.5%.  Due to problems with vehicle traffic while the site was under construction, some curbing and radius were extended.  Concrete was also added on both sides of the handicap areas located at the entrance and exit of the building.  
Mr. Kushner noted that the former occupant of this site, The Pie Plate, was nonconforming to modern-day requirements.  The Regulations require that 50% of a site in the CR Zone be green.  A landscape reduction under the Regulations of up to 10%, by Special Exception, is permitted for redeveloped sites where the Commission makes a finding that excellence in building and landscape design exist.  Mr. Kushner noted that the request is for a 1.5% landscape reduction.          

There being no further input the public hearing for App. #4392 was closed.

App. #4393 -
West Avon LLC, owner, Umang Bhatt and RK LLC, applicant request for Special Exception under Section VI.B.3.d.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit wine and spirit shop, 427 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520427, in an NB Zone.

Present to represent this application were Umang Bhatt, applicant, and Mr. Noe, owner.
Mr. Bhatt stated that he owns a wine store in West Hartford and has experience in operating a business.  This proposal is for a wine store to be open from 10 am to 8 pm.  Mr. Bhatt added that he expects 85% of the business to be wine sales and the remainder to be split between beer and liquor.  
Mr. Starr noted that this application is almost identical to the Commission’s recent approval for a wine store at this location.  Mr. Kushner agreed and noted that the Staff has no issues.   

In response to Mr. Whalen’s questions, Mr. Bhatt noted that he can adjust his hours of operation and stay open longer hours if need be.  Mr. Bhatt commented that in his West Hartford store 80% of his sales are wine.      
There being no further input, the public hearing for App. #4393 was closed.

App. #4394 -
Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner/applicant request for Special Exception under Section VI.C.3.d. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit oil-change and auto detailing center (rear building), 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221, in a CR Zone.  

App, #4396 -
Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 
221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221, in a CR Zone.  
Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing:

App. #4395 -
Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Approval to renovate existing buildings, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221, in a CR Zone.  

Present to represent these applications were Robert M. Meyers, The Law Offices of Robert M Meyers; David Whitney, PE, Consulting Engineers, LLC; and Fred Bauer, owner.

Mr. Starr reported that the applicant has requested a continuance to the December 16 meeting.
There being no input at this time, Mr. Thompson motioned to continue the public hearing for Apps. #4394 and #4396 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Freese, received unanimous approval.  

Mr. Thompson motioned to table App. #4395 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by 
Mr. Freese, received unanimous approval.

App. #4400 -
Marion L. Barrak, owner/applicant request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.p. of Avon Zoning Regulations to  create one rear lot,  66 Eddy Street, Parcel 2170066, in an R15 Zone.

Present to represent this application were Robert M. Meyers, The Law Offices of Robert M. Meyers, and David Whitney, PE, Consulting Engineers, LLC.

Attorney Meyers submitted a narrative addressing the history of this parcel.  A title search revealed that the subject parcel is not a lot of record and therefore a special exception application is required to create a rear lot.  The subject site is a 4.9-acre land-locked parcel with a 50-foot right-of-way to Eddy Street.  
Mr. Whitney noted that a 200-foot driveway from Eddy Street is proposed.  A house is proposed on the southern portion of the lot where the land is flat; there are wetlands along the eastern property line but all proposed activities are outside the 100-foot regulated area.  Public sewer and water are proposed.  Land disturbance will be small with minimal cuts and fills.  
Mr. Kushner noted that there are no Staff issues.
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Kushner explained that there is no connection between the subject parcel/application and two nearby lots owned by Edward Ferrigno.  
Mr. Kushner clarified that Mr. Ferrigno has constructed a house on one of those lots but one lot is still vacant.  
There being no further input, the public hearing for App. #4400, as well as the entire public hearing, was closed.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING
Mr. Freese motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider Apps. #4375, #4376, #4377, #4390, #4391, #4392, #4393, and #4400.  Mr. Frey seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   

App. #4375 -
Ensign-Bickford Realty Corporation, owner, The Metro Realty Group, Ltd.,  applicant, request for 2-lot Resubdivision, 16.91 acres, 55 Security Drive, Parcel 3900055, in 
an IP Zone.  

App. #4376 -
Ensign-Bickford Realty Corporation, owner, The Metro Realty Group, Ltd., applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.G.3.b. of Avon Zoning Regulations 
to permit a Planned Elderly Residential Development, 55 Security Drive, Parcel 3900055, in 
an IP Zone.  

App. #4377 -
Ensign-Bickford Realty Corporation, owner, The Metro Realty Group, Ltd., applicant, request for Site Plan Approval to permit 12,000-square-foot industrial building and 100-unit Planned Elderly Residential Development, 55 Security Drive, Parcel 3900055, in an 
IP Zone
Mrs. Primeau noted her concerns with the language in Item #11 (of the recommended approval conditions) regarding the detention basin located on the Pro Line Printing site and the applicant’s need to secure rights to make improvements.  Mrs. Primeau noted her concern with the terms “good faith efforts” and “in a timely manner” as discussed earlier by the applicant and questioned what that means to the Town.  She questioned the definition of “good faith efforts” and noted that “in a timely manner” could mean anywhere from 5 days to 6 months to 2 years.  
Mr. Kushner noted that the applicant has proposed the following language (as a substitution for the original proposed language) for Item #11:  “It is Hillstead’s responsibility to make good faith efforts, as determined by the Town Engineer, to secure required rights.  If rights cannot thereby be secured, Hillstead and the Town Engineer will attempt to work out an alternative arrangement and, if necessary, bring the issue back to the Commission.”
Mr. Kushner questioned whether it should be required that this issue be addressed before a building permit is issued.  Mrs. Primeau agreed that it should be resolved before a permit is issued.  
Mr. Meyers explained that the requirement to secure rights should be conditioned upon the issuance of a Certificate of Occupancy rather than on the issuance of a building permit, as the applicant cannot enter the property to make the required improvements without a building permit.  
Mrs. Primeau commented that she would like to ensure that no conflicts arise at the end when a Certificate of Occupancy is requested.          
Mr. Frey motioned for approval of Apps. #4375, #4376, and #4377 subject to the following conditions:

1.

A total of 103 units are approved.

2.
The applicant has indicated that they would like to change the name of the project.  The proposed name change shall be approved by the Town’s public safety departments.  

3.
A detailed construction sequence shall be provided to the Town Engineering Department for review and approval prior to the initiation of any work.

4.
No zoning or building permit may be issued until improvements have been completed consistent with Section 3.06 of the Subdivision Regulations.  In addition, no Certificate of Zoning Compliance or Certificate of Occupancy may be issued until all improvements are completed, as defined by Section 3.07 of the Subdivision Regulations.  A bond shall be posted with the Town to guarantee the completion of all remaining work prior to the issuance of the first Certificate of Occupancy.  This work may include but not be limited to installation of remaining landscaping and site lighting.

5.
Applicant shall provide more detail regarding sidewalk construction as well as the section of the Farmington Valley Greenway to be constructed on Security Drive.  Details shall be approved by the Town Engineer.  These improvements shall be completed prior to the issuance of the first Certificate of Occupancy.   

6.
A traffic control plan shall be prepared and reviewed and approved by the Town’s Traffic Authority.  

7.

Traffic control at the intersection of Darling Drive and Security Drive shall meet with the approval of the Traffic Authority.

8.
The site plan presented for Lot #2 (the flex building) is recognized by the Commission as being conceptual only.  A separate site plan application must be filed at a future date, as more certainty relating to the final design of this building evolves.  

9.
The Commission recognizes the applicant’s offer to make a payment in lieu of the dedication of open space.  This payment may be made fractionally with each payment being made prior to the issuance of a building permit, or sale by the applicant, for each of the two lots.  In addition to determining the predevelopment value of this parcel for purposes of establishing the total payment, the real estate appraiser shall also calculate the approximate post-approved value for these two parcels of land.  The first payment to be made in connection with the development of the elderly housing project (Lot #1) shall be determined by taking the total post-approved value of this project as a percentage of the combined post-approved value of both Lot #1 and Lot #2.  This resulting percentage then multiplied by the real estate appraiser’s evaluation of the pre-developed value shall establish the first payment in connection with Lot #1.

10.
The stockpile area to be placed on Lot #1 shall be completely stabilized and include all plant materials prior to the issuance of the first Certificate of Occupancy.  

11.
Construction documents shall be submitted for review and approval by the Town Engineer prior to issuance of any building permits.  Of particular interest are plans showing utility and road profiles (if required by the Town Engineer), dumpster 


pad/enclosure details, construction phasing, and additional erosion and sediment control information.

12.
It has been a stated goal that the site is to be “balanced” relative to cut and fill earthwork. Final grading plans shall be submitted to Engineering for review that reflect a balanced site. 

13.
It is believed that the detention basin that exists on 60 Security Drive (Proline Printing) requires maintenance and possibly additional improvements to function properly.  The extent and design of this work is to be determined by Hillstead and a plan submitted to Engineering and Wetlands for review and approval prior to Hillstead commencing with the work.  This work shall be completed prior to discharging storm water to this basin.  



It is Hillstead’s responsibility to make good faith efforts, as determined by the Town Engineer, to secure required rights.  If the rights cannot thereby be secured, Hillstead and the Town Engineer will attempt to work out an alternative arrangement and, if necessary, bring the issue back to the Commission.   

14.
All Town of Avon Water Pollution Control Authority (AWPCA) permitting, fees and requirements shall be met.  An AWPCA Sewer Permit Agreement is required. 

15.
Town of Avon Engineering and Subdivision Regulations and standard details shall be followed. 

16.
Grading will be required on both proposed parcels during the construction of the Hillstead project.  Sufficient rights shall be conveyed to Lot 2 for the proper stockpiling and other activities as required on Lot 1. 

17.
Plans showing final grading and stabilization/landscaping required on Lot 1 shall be provided to Engineering for review and approval.  Approved work shall be completed prior to issuance of the final Certificate of Occupancy for the Hillstead project (Lot 2). 

18.  

All construction traffic on the site shall utilize the Darling Drive entrance.  

The motion, seconded by Mr. Thompson received approval from Messrs. Starr, Frey, Thompson, Whalen and Freese and Mrs. Primeau.  Ms. Keith voted in opposition of approval.  
App. #4390 -
Connecticut Online Computer Center, Inc. and Avon Water Company, owners, Youghiogheny Communications, NE, LLC applicant, request for Special Exception under Section III. F of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit installation of wireless telecommunication antennas (pocket smart wireless) and related equipment on existing water tank, 105 Darling Drive, Parcel 2030105, in an IP Zone.

App. #4391 -
Connecticut Online Computer Center, Inc. and Avon Water Company, owners, Youghiogheny Communications, NE, LLC, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval to install wireless telecommunications facility (pocket smart wireless) on existing water tank, 105 Darling Drive, Parcel 2030105, in an IP Zone.

Mrs. Primeau motioned for approval of Apps. #4390 and #4391 subject to the following condition:
1.
An emissions report demonstrating compliance with both FCC standards and Avon’s Zoning Regulations for the cumulative impact of all existing and proposed antennas shall be prepared by a licensed engineer and submitted to the Town.    
The motion, seconded by Ms. Keith, received unanimous approval.

App. #4392 -
Forty Four Associates Ltd, owner, Russell Speeders Car Wash, applicant request for Special Exception under Section VII.A.2.b.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a reduction in overall landscape requirements, 265 West Main Street, Parcel 4540265, in a CR Zone.

Mr. Thompson motioned for approval of App. #4392.  The motion, seconded by Ms. Keith, received unanimous approval.  The Commission made a finding that the new car wash is beautiful and many improvements have been made to the site with no disruption to the green space.  
Mr. Kushner added that the applicant widened the radius of the driveway as you enter the tunnel to make it easier for large vehicles to maneuver through this area.  In addition, a concrete apron was substituted for the bituminous surface that was shown on the plans.         
App. #4393 -
West Avon LLC, owner, Umang Bhatt and RK LLC, applicant request for Special Exception under Section VI.B.3.d.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit wine and spirit shop, 427 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520427, in an NB Zone.

Mr. Frey motioned for approval of App. #4393.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Thompson, received approval from Messrs. Starr, Frey, Thompson, Whalen, and Freese and Ms. Keith.  

Mrs. Primeau voted in opposition of the approval. 
App. #4400 -
Marion L. Barrak, owner/applicant request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.p. of Avon Zoning Regulations to  create one rear lot,  66 Eddy Street, Parcel 2170066, in an R15 Zone.

Mr. Whalen motioned for approval of App. #4400.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Freese, received unanimous approval.  
OUTSTANDING APPLICATION

App. #4387 -
Donald and Pamela Battiston, Trustees, owners/applicants, request for Site Plan Approval to expand parking and landscaped areas and add access drive to abutting property to the west, 369 West Main Street, Parcel 4540369, in a CR Zone.

Mr. Kushner reported that he received a call late in the day today from Mr. Jeffrey Battiston.   Mr. Battiston asked Mr. Kushner, on his behalf, to request an extension to the Commission’s next meeting.       
Mr. Freese motioned to table App. #4387 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by 

Ms. Keith, received unanimous approval.
OTHER BUSINESS

Referral from CT Siting Council - Cell Tower at St. Matthews Church - Cuddy and Feder LLP 

Present were Attorney Christopher Fisher, Cuddy and Feder, LLP; Kevin Dey, AT&T; and Richard Hines, Avon resident.

In response to Attorney Fisher’s question, Mr. Starr noted that it is his understanding that the Siting Council has final approval authority but they will accept input, either for or against, from the Town.  Mr. Fisher noted that Mr. Starr’s understanding is correct and added that part of the statutory process in Connecticut is to provide the Town with technical information as to why the facility is needed (i.e., proposed location, site plan information and possible environmental issues).  This process gives residents a chance to comment and provide input before the proposal is formally presented to the Siting Council.  
Mr. Starr commented that the photo simulations in the handout were well done and questioned whether the immediate neighbors around the church were consulted.  Mr. Fisher commented that all the immediate abutters to the subject property will receive notification via the U.S. mail once the process with the Siting Council begins; a legal notice will also be published.  
Mr. Fisher noted that the Siting Council, at some point in the process, will conduct a public hearing in Avon
Mr. Starr questioned whether it has been anticipated or is known what the view of the proposed tower will be for the abutters.  
Mr. Fisher commented that some individual properties can be seen in some of the photos that were taken.  The proposed tower will be located in the valley with ridgelines on either side.  There are some substantial and mature evergreens on the subject site which will help to provide a visual buffer from the residences in the Greenwood Drive area.  Mr. Fisher noted that the proposed tower will clearly be visible from some surrounding hill areas (i.e., Bridgewater Subdivision) as they will be looking down on it.  Mr. Fisher commented that he feels an advantage of the subject site is that it is located against the backdrop of the land in the valley as opposed to being out in the open, up high on a ridge.  The overall view shed, near and far, is quite contained due to the overall height of the facility and the fact that it would located down in the valley. 
Mrs. Primeau commented that there are houses all around the proposed tower and they will be viewing it.  Mr. Fisher agreed that there are some areas of visibility as there are houses nearby but there are also many evergreen trees in the area that will provide screening.  Mrs. Primeau commented that she feels the proposed location is not the best, as people will see it when they look up.  She questioned why it couldn’t be located at the top of a hill like the area across from St. Ann’s Church. 

In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Dey noted that the Brighenti family owns the property across from St. Ann’s Church and they have indicated that they are not interested in having a tower located there.  Mr. Dey explained that towers must be placed in areas where there is no coverage; the towers can’t be located just anywhere.  The subject site is the largest parcel in the area that currently has no coverage.  The topography of the area was also studied to keep the tower as short as possible.  The proposed tower, in the subject location, would only have to be 100 feet in height.  Mr. Dey explained that it is possible that if a tower were placed up on the hill across from St. Ann’s Church that it would have to be 150 feet high to clear the ridge.  Mr. Dey further explained that the proposed tower location is just about in the center of the area where the coverage is needed.  The proposed location is also where the houses are located and the people who want the coverage.         
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s comments, Mr. Fisher explained that property owners cannot be forced to agree to locate a tower on their land; eminent domain does not exist in this regard.  
Mr. Fisher commented that sensitivity to the community environment is considered and research is done to find the right parcel.  St. Matthews Church happens to be located right in the middle of an area that currently has no coverage.  Mr. Fisher noted that Mr. Dey contacted many of the surrounding properties in search of the best location.  
Mr. Starr noted that the report states that 8 properties were reviewed.  Mr. Fisher agreed.  
Mr. Frey questioned whether there is a day care or a nursery school operated at the church.  In response Mr. Hines clarified that there is no longer a school operation at the church.    
Mr. Hines stated that the church is very much in favor of the tower, as they feel it is a good community use.  Mr. Hines commented that AT&T is required to meet all the regulations with regard to emissions.  
In response to Mr. Frey’s question, Mr. Fisher noted that tower emissions are regulated by the FCC.  Mr. Fisher explained that the measurements from this tower are at less than 5% of the regulation standard; somewhere between 50 and 100 cell sites at this one location would be needed to exceed the standard.   
Mr. Whalen questioned how far above the existing church steeple the tower would reach.  

Mr. Hines noted that the steeple is 60 feet high but the trees around it are approximately 70 to 80 feet high.  Mr. Hines noted that the tower should be concealed by the trees but the antennas will be visible.   
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Hines noted that the neighbors to the north have been contacted in writing but the neighbors on Greenwood Drive have not been contacted.  
Mr. Hines added that he never got a response from the neighbors that were contacted.  Mr. Hines added that he did speak with Silvio Brighenti (property owner to the west) who indicated that while he is in favor of the tower he does not want it on his property.   
Marianne Clark, Alternate Commission Member and resident of Westland Road, commented that she has a clear view of the steeple from her house and questioned if there was any way to camouflage it.  
Mr. Starr commented that the steeple is lit at night but the tower will not be lit.  Mr. Hines concurred.  

Ms. Keith noted her concerns with the proposal including the height, the size of the proposed antennas, and the proposed crown on top.  She suggested a modified tower which would provide some service to those individuals without any service right now.    
In response to Ms. Keith’s comments, Mr. Fisher commented that the evergreen trees in the area are 80 feet high and the antennas must be above that; it’s a practical issue.  Aesthetics can be considered but it is a balancing act with regard to the available physical space on the pole.  
Mr. Fisher noted that he would take into consideration any specific recommendations the Commission may have regarding views and aesthetics.
In response to Mr. Starr’s questions, Mr. Fisher commented that there is a lease with the church and the process is currently in the statutory technical review stage with the Town.  Data is being collected with other State agencies before a formal application/presentation is made to the Siting Council.  Mr. Fisher noted that notice of a public hearing, to be held in Avon, will be made by the Siting Council within 2 to 3 months after the formal application process has begun.  The Commission could submit recommendations, if any, in writing before the application is filed with the Siting Council.      
In response to Ms. Clark’s question, Mr. Fisher commented that property owners on Westland and Northington were not notified.   

In response to Ms. Clark’s comment, Mr. Starr explained that the legal notice announcing the public hearing will serve as notification to the residents.  When the public hearing takes place sometime in early 2009 residents can attend the hearing and offer input at that time.
In response to a discussion regarding noticing, Mr. Fisher clarified that notices will be mailed to the abutters.  The only other form of notice will be a newspaper legal notice.  
In response to Mr. Kushner’s question, Mr. Fisher explained that once the application is formally filed it will be posted online on the Siting Council’s webpage.  
Mrs. Primeau suggested that camouflage be used in any way possible.
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Fisher explained that locating a facility at the Shoppes at Farmington Valley in Canton would be redundant with what already exists along the Route 44 corridor.  Mr. Fisher further explained that this type of technology is low power and functions on line of sight and really needs be located in the area it will serve; it is utility in nature.  Mr. Fisher noted his appreciation for the Commission’s concerns relative to residential areas but this proposal is part of a needed utility infrastructure.  
Mr. Frey noted his dislike with the aesthetics of the “tree-like” antennas.  He commented that he feels a normal antenna, as small and as short as possible, is the best idea.  
Mr. Starr commented that while there doesn’t necessarily appear to be a consensus amongst the Commission, valuable input was received from many individual members.  
Mr. Hines commented that the Town has received a letter from AT&T inquiring about any concerns they may have.  Mr. Hines noted that Philip Schenck, the Town Manager, responded to AT&T requesting that space be reserved on the tower for Town use.  Mr. Hines added that the church is in favor of the tower and wishes to be a good neighbor.  
Mr. Fisher stated that written confirmation will be sent to the Town noting that if space is needed on the tower for Town purposes that space would be rent free to the Town.
Section 8-24 Referrals:
· Roof replacement and associated HVAC units for Avon Middle School

· Expansion of Town Clerk’s Vault

Mrs. Primeau stepped down.    

Present to represent these proposals was Blythe Robinson, Assistant Town Manager

Ms. Robinson explained that the Town Council would like to plan a voter referendum for the end of February 2009.  The middle school needs a new roof and the associated HVAC units.  A privacy screen is also needed to meet the State’s requirements.  There will be no change to the size or footprint of the building but a small change to the roof to create a ½ inch and 1-foot slope is needed to meet the State’s requirements to receive State grant funding.  In addition, the Town Clerk’s vault needs to be expanded.  The existing vault is 400 square feet and is well below the State’s requirements for the size of a vault.  An expansion of 400 square is proposed to bring the total size to 800 square feet, which is based on the population projection.  A 25-foot addition to the rear of the building is proposed.
Avon Middle School Roof Replacement and Related Improvements:    
On a motion made by Mr. Freese, seconded by Mr. Thompson, it was voted

RESOLVED, that the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon approves the following project pursuant to the provisions of Section 8-24 of the General Statutes of Connecticut:

Replacement of the Avon Middle School roof and related improvements including but not limited to replacement of the rooftop HVAC units, installation of upgraded HVAC controls, installation of rooftop privacy screens, and related building improvements and appurtenances;    

provided that, that this resolution is for approval of conceptual plans only.  The project is subject to and shall comply with all applicable zoning, site plan, inland wetland and other laws, regulations and permit approvals, and this resolution shall not be a determination that any project is in compliance with any such applicable laws, regulations or permit approvals.
Messrs. Starr, Frey, Thompson, Whalen, and Freese and Ms. Keith voted in favor of the resolution.  Mrs. Primeau abstained.  

Avon Town Hall Campus Buildings #1 and #2 Additions and Improvements:    

On a motion made by Mr. Freese, seconded by Mr. Thompson, it was voted:

RESOLVED, that the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon approves the following project pursuant to the provisions of Section 8-24 of the General Statutes of Connecticut:

Renovations, additions and improvements to Buildings #1 and #2 at the Avon Town Hall campus.  The project is contemplated to include an approximately 800 square foot addition to Building #2 to accommodate an expansion of the Town Clerk’s vault, minor modifications to the office area outside of the existing vault, replacement of the entry way door and other minor repairs and upgrades, the refinishing of the roofs of Buildings #1 and #2, and related building improvements, site improvements and appurtenances;    

provided that, that this resolution is for approval of conceptual plans only.  The project is subject to and shall comply with all applicable zoning, site plan, inland wetland and other laws, regulations and permit approvals, and this resolution shall not be a determination that any project is in compliance with any such applicable laws, regulations or permit approvals. 
Messrs. Starr, Frey, Thompson, Whalen, and Freese and Ms. Keith voted in favor of the resolution.  Mrs. Primeau abstained.  

NON-PRINTED ITEM ADDED TO THE AGENDA
Mrs. Primeau returned to the meeting.  
Appraisal for 144 New Road - Dan Morgan - PZC Apps. #4328/29
Mr. Whalen motioned to add to the agenda an appraisal for 144 New Road.  

The motion, seconded by Mr. Thompson received unanimous approval.

In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Kushner noted that the appraisal seems reasonable and is similar to reports accepted in the past.  

Mr. Whalen motioned to accept the appraisal for 144 New Road.  The motion, seconded by 

Mr. Freese, received unanimous approval.

STAFF REPORT

Foxcroft Run Subdivision

Mr. Starr noted that a letter has been sent to Mr. Brainard and Mr. Batterson, the owners of a strip of land at 22 Foxcroft Run.  
Mr. Kushner reported that he attended a recent Town Council meeting where the Council agreed that it makes sense for the Town to accept title to this strip of land if the owners are willing to gift it to the Town for $1.  Mr. Kushner added that he has not yet received a response from the owners.  
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:15 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on November 18, 2008, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4375 -
Ensign-Bickford Realty Corporation, owner, The Metro Realty Group, Ltd.,  applicant, request for 2-lot Resubdivision, 16.91 acres, 55 Security Drive, Parcel 3900055, in an IP Zone.  APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS

App. #4376 -
Ensign-Bickford Realty Corporation, owner, The Metro Realty Group, Ltd., applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.G.3.b. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a Planned Elderly Residential Development, 55 Security Drive, Parcel 3900055, in an IP Zone.  APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS

App. #4377 -
Ensign-Bickford Realty Corporation, owner, The Metro Realty Group, Ltd., applicant, request for Site Plan Approval to permit 12,000-square-foot industrial building and 100-unit Planned Elderly Residential Development, 55 Security Drive, Parcel 3900055, in an IP Zone. APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS

App. #4390 -
Connecticut Online Computer Center, Inc. and Avon Water Company, owners, Youghiogheny Communications, NE, LLC applicant, request for Special Exception under Section III. F of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit installation of wireless telecommunication antennas (pocket smart wireless) and related equipment on existing water tank, 105 Darling Drive, Parcel 2030105, in an IP Zone.  APPROVED WITH CONDITION

App. #4391 -
Connecticut Online Computer Center, Inc. and Avon Water Company, owners, Youghiogheny Communications, NE, LLC, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval to install wireless telecommunications facility (pocket smart wireless) on existing water tank, 105 Darling Drive, Parcel 2030105, in an IP Zone.  APPROVED WITH CONDITION

App. #4392 -
Forty Four Associates Ltd, owner, Russell Speeders Car Wash, applicant request for Special Exception under Section VII.A.2.b.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a reduction in overall landscape requirements, 265 West Main Street, Parcel 4540265, in a CR Zone.  APPROVED

App. #4393 -
West Avon LLC, owner, Umang Bhatt and UK LLC, applicant request for Special Exception under Section VI.B.3.d.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit wine and spirit shop, 427 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520427, in an NB Zone.  APPROVED

App. #4400 -
Marion L. Barrak, owner/applicant request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.p. of Avon Zoning Regulations to  create one rear lot,  66 Eddy Street, Parcel 2170066, in an R15 Zone.  APPROVED

Dated at Avon this 19th  day of November, 2008.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Duane Starr, Chairman

Henry Frey, Vice‑Chairman and Secretary

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon will hold a Public Hearing on Tuesday, December 16, 2008, at 7:30 P. M. at the Avon Town Hall, on the following:

App. #4397 -
Connecticut Online Computer Center, Inc. and Avon Water Company, owners, Omnipoint Communications, Inc. applicant, request for Special Exception under Section III. F of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit installation of wireless telecommunication antennas (T-Mobile) and related equipment on existing water tank, 105 Darling Drive, Parcel 2030105, in an IP Zone.

App. #4399 - 
M. Jean and Thomas E. Parker, owners, M. Jean Parker, applicant, request for Zone Change from I to R40, 23.82 acres, 107 and 133 Thompson Road, Parcels 4320107 and 4320133.

App. #4401 -
West Avon LLC, owner, David Gugliotti, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.B.3.a. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class I restaurant “Caffeine’s Cafe”, 427 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520427, in an NB Zone.

All interested persons may appear and be heard and written communications will be received.  Applications are available for inspection in the department of Planning and Community Development at the Avon Town Hall.  Dated at Avon this 2nd day of December, 2008.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Duane Starr, Chairman

Henry Frey, Vice‑Chairman and Secretary

